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The Highland Park Conference (1963)
ASHA Reports, No. 13

“A professional doctorate was not

recommended”  



Why a Doctorate in Audiology?



Professional Autonomy

Information Explosion

MS/MA Degree Overburdened 

PhD not a professional degree

Two Groups – Doctorate & no doctorate

Doctorate has credibility in healthcare

A Doctorate?



Seminal Events
Evolution of the Au.D. Degree



America Academy of 

Dispensing Audiologists 

(ADA)

David P. Goldstein, Ph.D.

Audiology Foundation of America

ADA/Goldstein developed proposal on Au.D 

degree (1988)

In 1989, ADA convened in AZ with audiologist’s 

representing different organization to discuss the 

ADA/Goldstein proposal

Many audiologists had reservations about 

the Au.D. proposal

Heated discussions and debate ensued over the 

next few years



Goldstein, ASHA, 1988



First Executive Committee of AAA (1988)



Create professional home; upgrade to Au.D

Bylaws stated that after 1992 all new members 

must hold the doctoral degree 

Expressed concerns regarding Goldstein/ADA 

proposal—

Curriculum

No Assurance of Standards of Quality

Grandfathering

Developed a monograph on the professional 

doctorate (1989)

Sponsored Consensus Conference on Fourth 

Year Au.D. Students (2004)



First Annual AAA Meeting (1989)



“Audiology needs a professional doctorate”  

~ David Goldstein



American Speech-Language-
Hearing Association

Successive resolutions in support of the entry-level doctorate (and the 

Au.D. as designator), were passed by the legislative council (1992, 

1993)

Council of Higher Education granted authority to ASHA to accredit 

doctoral program

New standards were developed during the ensuing years following 

extensive data collection and analysis of results

ETS was commissioned to conduct skills validation study in audiology



Baylor College of Medicine Launches 

1st Au.D. Program

1994



Brian Walden, Ph.D. Walter Reed 

Army Hospital

Pursued a distance learning Au.D. program 

for government employees and other 

practitioners

Government entities cannot receive private 

funds—thus, the Jackson Foundation

Raised funds from armed forces, VA, ASHA, 

AAA and Industry—+250K

Issued an RFP to existing audiology 

programs—receipt date July 1, 1997

Central Michigan/Vanderbilt received grant

Distance Learning Programs/Jackson 

Foundation



Lessons Learned From Our Past

• The presence and prestige of audiology in the 

health-care community has been significantly 

enhanced by the Au.D.

• We owe a debt of gratitude to those pioneers 

who pushed the Au.D. forward 

• The profession is best served when all stake 

holders cooperate with one  another



KEEP CLIMBING & INVESTING


